MEETING MINUTES SITE VISIT &

ALTA PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

Wednesday, January 22, 2025, 2:00 PM

Alta Community Center, 10351 E. Highway 210, Alta, Utah

SITE VISIT – 2:00 PM

PRESENT:

Jon Nepstad, Chair

Jeff Niermeyer, Vice-Chair

David Abraham Maren Askins

Roger Bourke, Town of Alta Mayor, Ex Officio Member

STAFF PRESENT: Chris Cawley, Town Manager

Molly Austin, Assistant Town Manager

Polly McLean, Town Attorney

Jen Clancy, Town Clerk

ALSO PRESENT:

John Guldner, Cottonwood Lands Advisory

NOT PRESENT:

Rob Voye

1. SITE VISIT – PATSY MARLEY HILL PROPERTY – 2:00 PM

Representatives of the Shrontz Estate hosted a site visit to the Patsey Marley Hill Property.

Attendees walked from the meeting location at the end of the Albion Basin parking lot to the proposed building site.

Doug Ogilvy gave a brief overview of the Estate's proposal and showed exhibits depicting the footprint, mass, and elevation of the proposed building.

A drone conducted multiple flights to demonstrate the height of the proposed building at 3 different elevations.

The site visit concluded at 2:40 PM and participants made their way up to the Alta Community Center for the regularly scheduled business meeting.

<u> ALTA PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING – 3:00 PM</u>

PRESENT:

Jon Nepstad, Chair

Jeff Niermeyer, Vice-Chair

Rob Voye (joined at 2:59 PM, virtual)

David Abraham Maren Askins

Roger Bourke, Town of Alta Mayor (joined 3:18 PM, virtual)

STAFF PRESENT: Chris Cawley, Town Manager

Molly Austin, Assistant Town Manager

Polly McLean, Town Attorney

ALSO PRESENT: John Guldner, Cottonwood Lands Advisory

NOT PRESENT:

1. INTRODUCTION AND WELCOME FROM THE CHAIR

Planning Commission Chair Jon Nepstad opened the January 22, 2025 meeting at 2:55 PM.

2. SITE VISIT RECAP

Jon Nepstad described that the commission just returned from a site visit hosted by representatives of the Shrontz Estate to Estate's Patsey Marley Hill Property, which included the use of a drone to depict the height of a condominium building the Estate proposes to develop. He noted that it assisted in giving him an overall idea of the proposal, but didn't provide a clear visual representation of the proposed development from multiple perspectives.

Doug Ogilvy noted that he had some slides to share that could help orient those who were not present at the site visit. The commission agreed to defer that presentation to later in the meeting.

Chris Cawley noted that there were a few members of the public that joined for the site visit as well.

3. PUBLIC COMMENT

No public comments received.

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM THE DECEMBER 18, 2024, MEETING

Jeff Niermeyer moved to approve the minutes from the December 18, 2024 meeting. David Abraham seconded. All in favor.

5. <u>DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO APPROVE A 2025 MEETING SCHEDULE</u>

Jon Nepstad described that meetings are typically held on the 4th Wednesday of the month at 3:00 PM. A proposed schedule was shared and Chris Cawley noted that the July, November, and

December meetings are proposed to be on the 3rd Wednesday to adjust for potential conflicts with observed holidays. Maren Askins moved to approve the proposed 2025 Alta Planning Commission meeting schedule. Jeff Niermeyer seconded. All were in favor and the 2025 Alta Planning Commission Meeting Schedule was adopted.

6. <u>NEW BUSINESS</u>

Jon Nepstad introduced Doug Ogilvy who described himself as a representative of the Shrontz Estate. Doug introduced Wade Budge and Zack Hartman to provide a follow up presentation to the site visit that took place directly before the meeting.

Doug presented a few slides that gave a brief overview of the proposed development and conservation easement, noting that the presentation was almost identical to what was shared with the commission at the December 2024 meeting. Doug highlighted a new graphic that depicted the property footprint along with the sites where the drone was flown. He described that the drone was unable to fly to the locations of the building corners due to trees on tall trees on the site interrupting the drone's flight path, so instead they flew the drone to other points highlighted on the exhibit. Doug continued to give a more detailed account of the site visit.

Doug said that the trees give a good sense of scale, as the height of the building would be below the tree line and observed that the development would be surrounded by evergreen forest. Doug then noted that the rendering provided in the presentation doesn't provide an accurate representation as it shows the trees being shorter than the building. Doug then summarized three key components of the condominium development proposal that require additional follow-up from the Estate that they see as next steps:

1. Access Alternatives

- o The current development agreement for at 10-lot subdivision would require paving of a portion of the Summer Road and displacing over-snow vehicle (OSV) parking. This concept has not been well received by the commission or the Alta community at large.
- o Included in the concept for a condominium development is a proposed separate driveway that would be distinct from the Summer Road, thus eliminating the need to displace OSV parking and maintain skier access. Commission members generally expressed a preference for this alternative and the Estate will pursue this concept further with the Forest Service and report back to the commission.

2. Water

The Estate is working with SLC Public Utilities to evaluate the water needs and assess what the real water demands would be. Jeff Niermeyer noted that there are also state-level requirements that will have to be addressed.

3. Conservation Easement

O Doug highlighted that one of the major community benefits of the proposal is a 20-acre conservation easement, but the details of how that would be executed are to be determined. The Estate will continue dialogue with the Town on this topic.

Wade Budge elaborated on some of the additional potential community benefits included in the proposal.

- A completely publicly available restroom (available to all members of the public, not just condominium owners or visitors). Wade noted that there would need to be further conversation with SLC Public Utilities on what would be necessary to facilitate a restroom of that type. Wade welcomed comments or thoughts from the commission on the inclusion of such a public restroom in the proposal.
- The Estate offered they would conduct a tax revenue analysis. He stated that they would engage a consultant to provide calculations of how much Property Tax revenue could be generated with this type of development opportunity.
- Conservation Easement
 - O Details about the existing rights and encumbrances on the project that the Estate would continue to uphold, which include easements for utilities, access, and various encumbrances in favor of Alta Ski Lifts.
 - O Wade clarified that they would engage with a qualified donee, noting that Friends of Alta is an interested party, but expressed they want to include SLC Public Utilities and the Town of Alta as part of that discussion and decision making process. He noted the wildlife and wildflowers that are enjoyed in the area and the shared commitment to preserving them.

Jon Nepstad asked if the tax revenue analysis would include comparisons of the three potential outcomes: 1) no new development, 2) a 10-lot subdivision, and 3) the newly proposed condominium development. Wade stated that they have already done the work to identify the tax revenue for the 10 single family homes and would include that in the new analysis as a point of comparison.

Jeff Niermeyer asked if the 29 units included the 3 workforce housing units or if they were separate. Doug clarified that they are proposing a maximum of 29 residential units and a minimum of 3 workforce housing units, so all in all at least 32 units that could be occupied for the purposes of water usage.

John Guldner asked about the inclusion of an ADA accessible unit in the building. Doug Ogilvy stated that to be compliant with the Americans with Disabilities Act that an appropriately accessible unit would have to be included in the building, and it would be owned by the HOA (not sold to an individual owner), and would be considered part of the HOA common area, much like the parking lot.

Jon Nepstad asked for clarification on the parking situation. Doug said that the concept as it is drawn is slightly under the mark in terms of the 2 stalls per unit required in the town code, and depending on the final number of units proposed, they may need to add a second level for parking below. It was not clear if the 3 workforce housing units would need to meet that requirement. Polly McLean stated that a further analysis of the town code would be necessary to make that determination.

Maren Askins asked about the length of stay requirements. Chris Cawley clarified that short-term rentals are a conditional use in this zone, so units could be rented for fewer than 30 days at a time.

Jeff Niermeyer asked if there would be a retaining wall or fill-slope that would essentially be an addition to the building that is not included in the provided schematic, which might visually give the appearance of an additional story. He also noted that they anticipate some HVAC equipment would be installed on top of the building, thus increasing the actual height of the building. Doug clarified that they have not engaged with any mechanical engineers yet, but noted that town code does have provisions that allow for mechanical appurtenances.

Jeff Niermeyer asked that more information be provided to address how the driveway alternatives would handle the crossing of existing waterways. Jeff then noted that at the last meeting it was stated that the estate received a letter from SLC Public Utilities expressing support of the project, but that his personal contacts at the utility had no record of having issued such a letter, so Jeff asked for the estate to provide some clarification at the next meeting.

Jeff continued to discuss the issue of water usage and noted a discrepancy between the Estate's estimates of the water usage and state source capacity regulations. It is known that the 10 single family homes would each be allotted 800 gallons per day, resulting in roughly 240,000 gallons a month. Yet, if each of the 32 proposed condominium units is allotted 800 gallons a day, the resulting usage could surpass 750,000 gallons a month. Doug reiterated that further calculations are needed to determine anticipated water usage.

David Abraham asked about the massing of the building and noted that he agreed with Jon Nepstad that the drone presentation made it difficult to determine the building corners and heights. David stated that the renderings provided did not match up with what was depicted during the site visit in terms of the building height in relation to the tree line – the renderings show the building as much taller than most of the trees in the area, but the drone presentation demonstrated that the building would be well below the tree tops. Doug Ogilvy agreed that the rendering provided appears to be over-representing the size of the building and they would work on getting a corrected version drawn up.

David Abraham stated that he prefers any solution that would avoid paving the summer road and displacing OSV parking as well as the development of an additional parking structure. Doug Ogilvy inquired if it would be preferable to explore a solution that would allow for public restrooms to be accessible via the Summer Road. Jeff Niermeyer emphasized that with that type of public access, the long-term operation and maintenance of the facility is paramount. Doug stated the responsibility and obligation of maintaining the restroom would fall on the condominium building, and the Town would bear no responsibility.

Maren Askins asked about how they plan to address the skier/snow cat access that would be impacted by the paving of a driveway. Doug recognized that the installation of any driveway would interrupt the current usage, and they hoped to work with Alta Ski Lifts on an alternative alignment.

David Abraham reiterated that there are some benefits in the consolidated density of the building proposal, but that there a still several outstanding factors that could impact the total height or massing of the building that need to be addressed. He expressed interest in any possible alternative that might result in the first level of the building being lower than what is currently proposed.

Rob Voye asked about the planned usage of the garage, indicating the need for large machinery like snow blowers and snowplows that would be required to maintain the driveway. He also wanted to ensure that Alta Ski Area can maintain access for their snow cats to get to and from the summer road. Doug reiterated that a solution for over-snow access will need to be addressed further.

Mike Maughan asked about the plan for fire suppression in the building. Doug said that the proposed water tank would provide sufficient fire flows.

Jon Nepstad asked if the Estate wanted to come back in February or if they would need more time. Doug Ogilvy indicated that another meeting would be beneficial to start addressing some of the outstanding items.

Jon requested a checklist be provided with outstanding items. Here is a summary of what was discussed throughout the meeting as follow-up items:

- Water requirements
- Road access
- Additional information on community benefits, including the conservation easement
- Future site visit to get a better visual representation of the building corners
- Additional renderings that would depict the building from multiple angles and perspectives
- Corrected visual renderings to more accurately reflect the building size in relation to the surrounding trees
- Tax revenue analysis

7. DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting is scheduled for February 26, at 3:00 PM assuming there is business to bring before the commission. Mike Maughan requested that he also be put on the next agenda to discuss planned Alta Ski Lifts projects. Jon Nepstad stated that he might want to adjust the start time of the February meeting to 2:00 PM to accommodate a lengthier agenda, but that the town should proceed with the meeting schedule as published for the time being.

8. MOTION TO ADJOURN

Planning Commission member Jeff Niermeyer moved to adjourn the meeting. Planning Commission Member David Abraham seconded the motion, and the motion was carried with unanimous consent of the commission.

Minutes Approved on February 26, 2025

Chris Cawley, Town Manager

r i	ŧ
	٠